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Presidentôs Address  
I think we have an excellent Council this year, elected by our 
members at the Annual General Meeting to make decisions on 
Association business. Each one of them is dedicated and 
capable, their roles clearly identified in the Strategy Document, 
which as a Council we redefine every year. As Jen Butler said 
to me recently, when we were discussing our ongoing 
examination of priorities, ñThe fact that we have a Strategy 
Document makes me proud, it structures our work and helps 
direct our effort towards goals.ò I couldnôt have voiced it better.  
In the days when the Councilôs only job was organising an 
annual conference, it was easy to lose sight of the greater need 
for the Association to truly represent affiliated Clubs.  
 
The Conference is our Flagship Event, but it must never be 
allowed to be the only focus of our effort, lest we turn inward 
and wither. The northern and southern clubs, and those in the 
central belt, should feel equally confident that they can look to 
the Association to provide a range of resources and responses 
to issues in the creative writing world. Outreach visits have 
proved to Council just how important continuing the dialogue is, 
with our member clubs, to ensure we reflect the widest range of 
views, not only of conference attendees, but of those who do 
not, or cannot attend.  
 
I was looking at the original Constitution of the Scottish 
Association of Writersô Circles signed into existence on 13th 
December 1969 and was astonished to read that no aims or 
objectives were set out whatsoever, but by the May meeting of 
Council in 1970, the short Minute expressed that in addition to 
an annual conference, there should be the wider intention to 
offer a summer school in St. Andrews. I am proud to be 
continuing that grand tradition of looking outward. 
 
Marc R Sherland                                                         
President 
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'Open' Mid-Term Solstice 
Competitions  
I recommend the Solstice Competitions due to be submitted on 20th 
June, for a short story, flash fiction and a poem and we are very 
pleased that the poetry is being sponsored by the Muir family, whilst 
Westerwood Hotel and Conference Centre are sponsoring the short 
story. Contact Fiona competition@sawriters.org.uk 

 
Write up North  
Donôt forget to register for Write up North in Rosely Hotel, Arbroath, 
on Saturday 25th June, where in conjunction with Angus Writers we 
are mounting a Learning Day on the theme of óMythô. The flyer with 
application form can be downloaded from the SAW website or 
contact Jen secretary@sawriters.org.uk 
 

Shadow Team  
We are looking for people to join Council, and help develop activities 
and resources to offer as part of the Association programme. We 
are particularly interested in people with a publicity/desk top 
publishing interest and someone who would feel confident seeking 
out sponsorship of competitions and other SAW activities. 
 

Obituary  
We are saddened to note the passing of Walter Dunlop, member of 
the Word Factory, whose wit and acerbic humour will be greatly 
missed. Walter never managed to get to conference, but did attend 
Write down South in 2014. 

 

Secretaryôs Update and Saw 100 Club 
Thank you to all of our new members who joined during our Annual 
Conference. Thanks to the members who have continued to support 
all of our projects, competitions, outreach meetings, workshops, 
adjudications and overall activities with your re-registration for 2016-
2017 in the 100 Club.  
 
It's my great pleasure to announce that the May 2016 winner is 
Jacqui Millar from Kintyre Writers! Congratulations to you! Have a 
beautiful month! 
 
Jen Butler 
Secretary  
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Competition Secretary Update                              
I must admit that I get a thrill whenever a competition entry 
drops through my letterbox. I am pleased to say that I have had 
a few thrills already as far as the Solstice competitions are 
concerned. If you havenôt already printed off your entry and 
reached for that brown envelope óDonôt Delayô, The 20th of June 
deadline will be here before you know it. You will be mad with 
yourself if you miss out on a prize. 

Above is the information on the three competitions offered. For 
instructions on how to submit your entries please go to the 
S.A.W. website.www.sawriters.org.uk Solstice Competitions. 

Should you have any questions please contact me 
on competition@sawriters.org.uk or phone me on 01292 
442786. If no answer please leave your name and phone 
number and I will get back to you. 

Good Luck with your entries, 

Fiona McFadzean 
Competition Secretary  
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Club Affiliation  

 

 

Cathie Devitt  

 

Club Development 

Secretary  

 
development@sawriters.org.

uk) 

 

 

Competitions 

 

 

Fiona McFadzean  

 

Competition 

Secretary 

 
competition@sawriters.org.uk
) 

 

 

SAW Matters 

 

 

Jen Butler 

 

Secretary 

 
secretary@sawriters.org.uk 

 

 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
Did you know that whenever you buy anything online - from your 
weekly shop to your annual holiday - you could be raising a free 
donation for Scottish Association of Writers?  Already nearly 
£50.00 has been raised by the effort of the fundraisers.   
 
There are nearly 3,000 retailers on board ready to make a 
donation, including Amazon, John Lewis, Aviva, thetrainline and 
Sainsbury's ï it doesn't cost you a penny extra! 
 
It's really simple, all you have to do is: 
 

1. Join. 
 

Head to 
 https://www.easyfundraising.org.uk/causes/scottishassocwriters/  
and sign up for free. 
 

2. Shop. 
 

Every time you shop online, go to easyfundraising first, pick the 
retailer you want and start shopping. 
 

3. Raise. 
 

After youôve checked out, that retailer will make a donation to your 
good cause for no extra cost whatsoever! 
 
There are no catches or hidden charges and Scottish Association 
of Writers will be really grateful for your donations. 
 
Thank you for your support. 
 
 
Fund Raising 
 
Well done to Lesley Holligan who raised £3.95 in a single 
transaction to add to the ever growing effort.   
 

 

 

mailto:development@sawriters.org.uk
mailto:development@sawriters.org.uk
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Club Development 

 

  
 
Cathie Devitt 
Club Development Secretary 

 

 

 

Caithness Writers 
This year Caithness Writers hopes to have another three 
new novels penned by their members, Catherine Byrne, 
Margaret MacKay, Morag MacRae. Watch this space. 
 
We wish them all the best of luck and look forward to 
sharing their success. 
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Council Meeting 
The Council meets once a month to discuss and plan the programme for 
SAW Conference and midterm competitions.  It is always a joy to work 
with them. 
 

 

 

.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

Marc Sherland signs the new contract with the 
Westerwood Hotel for 2018 & 19. Jen Butler watches 
to make sure he knows how to spell his name. 

 

  

Fiona McFadzean our Competition Secretary and 
Lesley Holligan our Vice President.  

 

The SAW Council 
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Having a passion for writing, Frank joined Possilpark and Springburn 
writing group about six years, sadly both groups folded.  Not being 
deterred, Frank continued to write but due to mental illness, he became 
too ill to complete the project that he was working on.  
 
Back on track and continuing with his writing, Frank joined the Federation 
of Writers and found The Word Factory run by Marc Sherland. Marc 
encouraged Frank to finish his book and helped edit it.  óVenus Has 
Aligned With The Sunô is available on Amazon/kindle.   
 
Writers such as George Orwell, Graham Green and Stephen King 
inspired Frank and he would love to see Shakespeare performed but 
admits to needing an interpreter to understand it written.   
 
Music also enthused Frank and at the age of 15 he learned to play the 
drums and played in many bands.  He picked up the guitar at age 21 and 
still has his first electric guitar, a Squire Strat.  Frank also writes his own 
music and has a CD coming out in the new year.   
 
Frank has modest aspirations but admits to dreaming of one of his songs 
featuring in a film.  Like us all, he would love recognition for his writing.   
It was his dream to give a voice to schizophrenics and mentally ill people, 
and I am sure you will agree that this has been accomplished.   
 
 
You can find Frank on utube ï schizophrenicfrank7 
Facebook ï Francis Somers 
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DOES THE WESTERWOOD EVEN HAVE A GARRET? 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
The Pre-Raphalite painter Henry Wallis may have set the tone for my 
image of what a writerôs life would be like. His writer, Thomas Chatterton, 
lived in a ñgarretò (a cheap room in someoneôs loft,) he was a poet reduced 
to forgery, and, at the age of seventeen, in despair and with his works 
scattered on the floor, he poisoned himself by drinking arsenic. 
 
Now, I havenôt yet been reduced to forgery but I did once consider the idea 
of writing profiles for some Russian ladies of negotiable affections. And I 
am now far too old to die young ï even if I got right onto it! But, the idea of 
a romantically solitary life in a garret did have a strong attraction for me. 
 
My words would be my messengers to the world! I might not even have to 
get out of bed. Donôt tell me it hasnôt occurred to you! 
 
So é I would hear about the fabulous times other folk ï normal folk ï had 
at SAW events, or residential courses, and I would nod appreciatively 
while thinking, ñIf it doesnôt happen in my garret, itôs not happening!ò 
 
Then someone from SAW told me a ñfriendò had put me forward as an 
adjudicator for the forthcoming conference. ñAdjudicatorò? Did I have to 
stand at the back of an exam hall and stop people copying each otherôs 
answers. No. Apparently I had to judge other writersô writing! Someone, I 
was sure, had made a big mistake! 
 
From the get-go everyone in charge of the event and everyone I met at the 
conference was kind, welcoming, and that word we were discouraged from 
using in school essays é lovely. I began to regret all those years with just 
the pigeons for company. 
 

 

 
An adjudicatorôs Point of View 

By 
David McLaughlan 
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Judging writing ï if you are not only looking for technical proficiency - 
is such a subjective thing. Some stories might shout out to a female 
judge and sling a man a deafie. What touches you on one day, 
depending on your mood, might have no effect at all on another day. 
BUT, this was the task in hand, so I set to it, thankful I wasnôt so proud 
I couldnôt abase myself to the abused contestants afterwards. 
 
It turned out, thanks to the anonymity of the system, that I judged 
some friends rather harshly. One piece, which had been a contender 
from the start, disappeared from the final cut and when face to face 
with the writer ï a very fine writer - I couldnôt remember why! Still, I got 
the impression they were prepared to forgive me é most of them é 
just this once é maybe. 
 
So, now, having judged, I feel morally obliged to enter a SAW 
competition or two. On the one hand it will afford me the opportunity to 
meet again with a group of writers who totally destroy the myth of the 
solitary, inarticulate, scribbler. And on the other hand it will give those I 
judged the chance to see if I really know what I am talking about, and 
laugh when it turns out I donôt! 
 
I will, however, be thinking of the late, sadly-less-than-great, Thomas 
Chatterton at the presentation meal and - remembering those critiques 
I gave - passing on anything that smells even vaguely of almonds. 
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Larkfield Writers : meet in Larkfield Community Centre, 39 Inglefield Street, 
Govanhill, Glasgow G42 7 AY Mondays 1-3 (except public holidays)  
Currently recruiting new members. 
 
This group started in 1990, shortly after the Centre opened and it has run 
ever since. The Larkfield session starts in late August and runs until the end 
of June only breaking for public holidays.  
 
The group has always been a very friendly and welcoming place and works 
towards a weekly theme, with a featured writer slot and workshops from time 
to time on key writing topics. 
 
 The group does not have an annual fee, but all attendees pay a weekly 
donation of £2 per visit.  
 
The group sometimes takes part in Spoken Word events and each year they 
offer a Halloween event for local schoolchildren and also organise a Writersô 
Burns Supper.  
 
For further details please contact Marc Sherland marcsherland@me.com or 
phone the centre 0141 424 1797 

 

 

 

Dorothy Carwood entertaining school children at the 

Larkfield Writersô Halloween event 

mailto:marcsherland@me.com
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Join Us 

 

Join and chat with us 

on facebook.  

 
www.facebook.com/grou

ps/Sawriters/ 

 

 

Visit  

 

http ://www.sawriters.

org.uk/ 

 

 

 

Donations 

 

Should you wish to 

make a donation, 

please download our 

SAW Donation From 

, complete and 

forward along with 

your contribution to 

our valued and 

wonderful treasurer, 

Jacklin Murray.  All 

donations are greatly 

appreciated. 

 

 

 

 

 

Sandra Ireland was born in Yorkshire, lived for many years in Limerick, and is 
now based in Carnoustie. She is currently the secretary of Angus Writers' Circle 
 
She began her writing career as a correspondent on a local newspaper but 
quickly realised that fiction is much more intriguing than fact. In 2013 Sandra 
was awarded a Carnegie-Cameron scholarship to study for an MLitt in Writing 
Practice and Study at the University of Dundee, graduating with a distinction in 
2014. 
 
 Her work has appeared in various publications and women's magazines. She is 
currently writing her second novel, another psychological thriller. 
 
Sandra has just been awarded funding from Creative Scotland to undertake a 
creative residency at Barry Mill, her local National Trust for Scotland property. 
Barry Mill, Angus, is a 200 year-old water mill in the most tranquil of spots. This 
magical setting will form the backdrop of her second novel, The Bone Harp, 
which will be completed during her time at the mill. In addition to her writing, she 
will also be delivering a series of interactive community workshops, which will 
explore the ways in which we engage with setting, landscape and our past.  
 
These workshops, beginning with a 'Weir-d Walk' on June 4th, will be free and 
open to all age groups. For more information contact Sandra at 
 barrywatermill@nts.org.uk  
 
Her debut novel, Beneath the Skin, will be published by Polygon in September. 
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Many thanks to Greta from Ayr Writers 
for sharing her beautiful poem.   
 


